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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 12, 2009
Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Arrived Late:
Commissioner Lentz (arrived at 7:40 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Munir


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter made a motion to amend the agenda to move the Consent Calendar after Old Business.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz absent during voting).
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Linda Salmon observed that the fence at the Northeast Ridge is still blocking butterfly flight paths, and she asked the City to follow up.

Chairperson Maturo stated that the Commission received information from staff regarding the permit issued by the County.  Community Development Director Prince explained that the purpose of the fence is to protect the drainage control area from dust, erosion, and trespass.  He said the site activity permit was reviewed by Thomas Reid Associates’ biologist before it was approved, and the biologist determined that the temporary fence would not interfere with butterfly movement.  He added that the time to object or appeal the decision lapsed long ago. 


Commissioner Parker recalled that the Commission had talked about asking Brookfield Homes to remove the green mesh portion of the fence.  Director Prince clarified that the staff investigated the situation but had not approached Brookfield about making any changes.


Director Prince cautioned that the mesh might be serving a useful purpose in controlling dust, which could become a problem in the coming dry season.  He added that staff could talk to Brookfield about the mesh.


Commissioner Parker recommended discussing the situation with Brookfield.  


Commissioner Hunter expressed reservations about second-guessing the County’s decision without knowing more about the reasons for the site activity permit.


Director Prince stated that the City Attorney has advised that the City lacks jurisdiction to require a change, and there may be good reasons for having the fence as it is.  


Chairperson Maturo recommended letting the City Council decide if the City should intervene.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Commission received a number of communications regarding the freight forwarding proposal for 325 Valley Drive and miscellaneous correspondence.
OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-2-08 and Use Permit UP-11-08; Design permit and use permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 80,640+/1 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility and 2,988 sq. ft. vehicle maintenance building for FedEx Express with 14,000+/- cu. yds. of cut/ fill; Mitigated Negative Declaration; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010

Chairperson Maturo noted that the Commission heard from the City’s consultants at the last meeting, but Commissioners did not yet have an opportunity to ask questions or hear from the applicant.


Commissioners indicated they would reserve questions until hearing from the applicant.


Dan Johnson, International Airport Centers (IAC), introduced FedEx Express representatives Steve Seymour and Fred Laskovitz.  He said after hearing the concerns expressed by the community last fall, IAC revised the project to reduce heavy truck traffic and eliminate impacts on Lipman School.  He noted that the proposed project is safer than the existing warehouse use and will bring a well-respected company to Brisbane.  In comparing the existing building with the proposed freight forwarding facility, he pointed out that the new project will be smaller, will attract a better mix of vehicles, and activities will be limited during school hours.  

Mr. Johnson showed slides of the existing FedEx Express facility in South San Francisco.  He said the City’s consultants had an opportunity to tour the facility and find out more about its operations.  He noted that the vehicles using the facility will be primarily passenger cars for employees, small delivery vans, and a few large trucks.


Steve Seymour described FedEx Express’ operations in the Bay Area.  He noted that the company has been ranked as one of the best workplaces in the U.S. and takes an active role supporting local communities.  He said FedEx is committed to minimizing environmental impacts by reducing diesel emissions, using fuel-efficient vehicles, reducing emissions from utilities, and using renewable energy. 

Mr. Johnson presented an aerial photo of Crocker Park and pointed out the location of the building.  He contrasted the smaller new building with the footprint of the existing building.  He noted that the site plan includes landscaping around the perimeter and interior parking.  He showed drawings illustrating clerestory windows for natural lighting and said the loading dock area will have an efficient ventilation system to capture exhaust and improve air quality.


Mr. Johnson stated that the proposed project will produce some important benefits for the community, including more property tax revenues for Brisbane, more jobs, and improvements to sidewalks and streetscapes in Crocker Park.  He said the project comply with the City’s “green building” ordinance and will be the first “green building” in Crocker Park.


Commissioner Parker asked the applicant to explain how vehicles will be modified to reduce diesel emissions.  Mr. Seymour said FedEx Express will meet the new California diesel standards four years before they take effect.  He noted that vehicles will be 2007 or newer, and the fleet will meet the standard before FedEx moves into the new facility.

Commissioner Parker expressed concern about noise from the ventilation fans.  Mr. Johnson clarified that in addition to the exhaust filtration system, the truck area will be equipped with four rooftop fans that will operate during peak operating hours.  He indicated that the sound consultant can address the noise concern.  Mr. Seymour said peak hours are from about 6 a.m. to 7 p.m.


Randy Waldeck, the City’s consulting acoustical engineer, reported that he reviewed the fan specifications and determined that their noise levels would be significantly diminished in nearby residential areas, much lower than noise from other sources like the freeway.  He stated that based on measurements taken in a five-day period, nighttime ambient noise ranges from 43 to 61 decibels, depending on location.  He added that this project will produce significantly less noise than the project proposed last fall.

Commissioner Hunter asked if Brisbane’s bowl shape would increase perceived noise.  Mr. Waldeck said noise would be most noticeable at downwind locations.  He stated that the area’s topography was taken into account when modeling noise levels.  He showed a diagram depicting where sound is likely to travel. 


Commissioner Parker said she lives on the Northeast Ridge and hears considerable noise from Crocker Park.  Mr. Waldeck acknowledged that sound is more perceptible to people uphill than it would be in a flat area.  He said noise reflection will not be a problem because of the distance of the facility from residential areas.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the new facility will be a bit larger than the FedEx facility in South San Francisco.  He asked how this site compares to the Gateway Boulevard location in terms of traffic.  Michael Mowry, the City’s transportation consultant, said that based on the applicant’s proposal and data from the South San Francisco facility, there will be approximately the same number of vehicles.  He clarified that this project will generate more traffic than would the existing warehouse.


Commissioner Lentz asked for more details about the term of the lease with FedEx.  Mr. Johnson said the current arrangement is for a ten-year lease with an option to renew.  He noted that the facility will be designed to meet the needs of FedEx.  

Commissioner Lentz said he understood the solar panels would generate enough energy to supply hot water for the facility.  Mr. Johnson confirmed that understanding.  He estimated that the solar panels will produce approximately 2 to 3 percent of the facility’s total energy use, and infrastructure will be installed so the system can be expanded in the future.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the amount of impervious surface on the site will be greater than the existing facility.  Mr. Johnson indicated that the site design will be revised to keep the impervious area the same as for the current warehouse building.


Commissioner Lentz asked how many parking spaces will be available for visitors.  Mr. Johnson said there will be about twenty places in front of the building for customer parking.


Commissioner Lentz asked about participation in the Crocker Park shuttle system.  Mr. Johnson expressed willingness to participate.  He said the suggested condition requiring an audible pedestrian signal at the Bayshore intersection was also acceptable.  Commissioner Lentz recommended adding both as conditions of approval.


Commissioner Lentz asked if any FedEx sites have systems to monitor vehicle emissions on an ongoing basis.  Mr. Seymour responded that carbon dioxide emissions are checked periodically to make sure they comply with applicable laws.  He agreed that ongoing monitoring would be a good idea, but said he was not aware of any built-in monitoring systems.


Commissioner Lentz observed that one of the conditions requires the applicant to install a fence separating the facility from the Crocker Park Recreational Trail.  He encouraged the applicant to make sure the fence looks attractive to trail users.  He noted that the applicant will also be required to remove invasive plants from the site.  He suggested that the applicant and other businesses in Crocker Park voluntarily remove invasive plants from and otherwise help maintain the trail area.  Mr. Johnson said the proposed fence will be a 6-foot, black-painted chain-link material that will blend into its surroundings.  

Commissioner Lentz asked about installing air filters at the nearby school.  Mr. Johnson explained that the ventilation system within the proposed facility will be most effective in controlling exhaust.  He offered to consider assisting with air filtration at the school, if the Commission wanted to add that as a condition.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the size of the trucks coming to the facility, and Mr. Johnson described the trucks and delivery vans.  Steve Seymour stated that FedEx currently has the largest fleet of hybrid vehicles in the nation, and some will operate out of the Brisbane facility.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the baseline air quality studies compared the existing warehouse with the proposed facility, and he asked what the difference was.  Doug Doherty, the City’s air quality consultant, stated that the proposed facility will have less air quality impact because it will have fewer large trucks, and he estimated that emissions would be reduced about 40 percent compared to a warehouse use.  He said the study also considered the impacts of the previous proposal and concluded that the revised project would have much less effect on human health.

Commissioner Lentz asked if an emissions monitoring system would be advantageous.  Mr. Doherty said that there is still controversy about how to measure diesel emissions.  He noted a monitoring system would need to be complex and sophisticated to separate background emissions from those produced by the facility.  Commissioner Lentz expressed interest in gathering data about the level of emissions for all of Crocker Park, so the City could determine if trucking uses should be restricted.  Mr. Doherty indicated there were a number of variables and external forces that would have to be considered, but a reliable long-term monitoring system could help the City identify trends over time.


Commissioner Hunter commented that monitoring stations elsewhere in the Bay Area may not reflect emissions in Brisbane because of the unique local topography and weather conditions.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the staff report discusses idling time while gates are opening.  Mr. Laskovitz explained that as trucks leave the facility, gates open automatically and stay open for 30 seconds.  Mr. Doherty said his modeling work assumed longer idling times to arrive at conservative air quality projections.  He added that he visited the FedEx facility in South San Francisco, but trucks were not present at that time.


Commissioner Hunter asked Mr. Waldeck how infrequent loud noises compared with frequent lower-level noise in terms of sleep disturbance.  Mr. Waldeck said his investigation showed that occasional truck traffic between 4 a.m. and 7 a.m. could affect some people’s sleep if they live close to the facility and sleep with their windows open.  He added that the extent of disturbance would be only about 2 percent. 


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Linda Salmon said she was very upset that the City was considering a freight forwarding proposal so soon after the last proposal was rejected.  She expressed her opinion that the revised project was not substantially different from what the City Council rejected.  Ms. Salmon expressed concern about air pollution and potential health impacts on children at the nearby school.  She pointed out that Brisbane is in the process of updating its general plan, and she urged the City to wait until that process was completed before entertaining more freight forwarding uses.  

Dylan Daniel Ames stated that he and other children in the community do not want to be at risk of diseases from diesel exhaust.  He said he and other Lipman students run on Old Quarry Road above the proposed facility and would be affected by the air pollution.


Danny Ames said he had some ideas about reducing energy.  He reported that his solar panels have significantly reduced his energy bills over the past five years.  He suggested that FedEx commit to using a certain number of hybrid vehicles at the new facility, install underground monitors to keep track of truck traffic, pay penalties to offset energy use or purchase green credits, and install electronic noise cancellation technology.  He questioned whether buying 2007 vehicles would do enough to reduce pollution, and he expressed doubt as to how the City would enforce the conditions of approval.  Mr. Ames recommended that the City either require more of FedEx or deny the application.


Ray Liu noted that, as a professional oncologist, he had written to the City Council and Planning Commission expressing concern about the health impacts of diesel emissions.  He stated that any increase in risk was unacceptable, and the City should be reducing pollution and improving public health.  He recommended that the City resolve the issue of whether any new freight forwarding uses should be allowed before making a decision on this proposal.  Dr. Liu observed that FedEx can do better than having a few hybrid vehicles in its fleet.  He also objected to noise impacts and sleep disturbance to nearby residents.

Terry O’Connell questioned the property tax benefits claimed by the applicant, noting that with Proposition 13 limits, the revenues are not likely to increase much yearly.  She said the addition of a maintenance unit at the new facility will entail noisy equipment, which could impact employees’ hearing over time.  She cited medical studies finding increases in asthma, respiratory problems, lung cancer, cardiovascular conditions, and other illnesses due to air pollution.  Ms. O’Connell recommended that the City consider health and environmental impacts when looking at freight forwarders.  Ms. O’Connell expressed concern about increasing traffic from new developments underway at Sierra Point, the Baylands, and neighboring communities.  She noted that she had previously submitted a petition from Brisbane residents opposed to more freight forwarding.  


Dana Dillworth questioned the results of the sound study conducted by the applicant, noting that noise does not drop off at the border of Crocker Park.  She said past noise levels from Crocker Park facilities have disturbed the sleep of more than just one resident, and she mentioned herself and David Crampton to illustrate this point.  She noted that Brisbane’s topography makes sounds reverberate.

Ms. Dillworth emphasized the need for monitoring of air quality in Brisbane that includes local conditions like dust from the quarry.  She urged the City to take seriously the threats to people and the environment, and she read excerpts from a City of Berkeley policy highlighting the importance of adequate scientific research before allowing potentially hazardous uses.


Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about the impacts of the bioswale and landscaping on native plants and wildlife habitat.  She said the City should have a complete environmental plan for the whole area instead of taking a parcel-by-parcel approach.  She concluded by stating her opinion that this project will not be good for the people or the environment.


Jamie Dunn commented that previous speakers have provided numerous details and specifics that should cause the City to have second thoughts about the proposed project.  She said there is a natural human tendency to push whatever limits are applied, and this facility will be no exception.  She noted that her partner recently died of cancer, which may have been caused in part by environmental factors.  She objected to allowing more truck traffic and further jeopardizing the health of the community.  Ms. Dunn recommended focusing on improving health and the quality of life rather than just the financial benefits of the project.  She commented that many citizens went to City Council meetings and expressed opposition to freight forwarding, and she urged the City to pay attention to what the community wants.


Peggy Corlette stated that she moved to Brisbane about a year and a half ago.  She said that in reviewing the background materials, she noted that the air quality analysis addressed only four locations, ignoring places like the Community Park, the basketball courts, and the Community Pool where kids and adults tend to congregate.  She expressed her opinion that although FedEx was a good company, this proposed use would not be good for Brisbane.


Christy York said she was a teacher and a parent of two small children.  She noted that most teachers like to keep classroom windows open, but having an air-polluting facility nearby will impact Lipman students.  She observed that anyone who uses the pool or exercises in Community Park will notice diesel emissions.  She recommended denying the application.


Beth Grossman asked why FedEx wants to move from South San Francisco to Brisbane, if the operations will not be expanding.  She said she understood that South San Francisco conducted a study to identify businesses they wanted to encourage, and freight forwarding was one of the types of businesses found to have a negative impact.

Ms. Grossman clarified that although she supported FedEx’s green goals and community involvement, Brisbane already has too much truck traffic and air pollution.  She asked the City to impose a moratorium on any truck uses in Brisbane until more information is known about existing levels of pollution and the City determines what is acceptable for the community.

Ms. Grossman noted there will be considerable noise during the demolition of the existing building and construction of the new building.  She also expressed concern about the levels of diesel exhaust inside the new facility before fumes are filtered out through the ventilation system.  Finally, Ms. Grossman questioned how this project will benefit Brisbane.  She pointed out that although there will be some business license fees and property taxes, this kind of business produces no sales taxes.  She recommended thinking more carefully about the kinds of businesses Brisbane wants before approving this application.


Gary Apotheker observed that freight forwarding is needed to bring products and supplies to consumers, and he commended FedEx for its social concerns and community involvement.  He said he was concerned about traffic impacts at nearby intersections that will increase congestion.  Mr. Apotheker noted that FedEx has an opportunity here to create a carbon-neutral facility that uses zero-emission vehicles.  He challenged the company to develop a better plan that can be a model to other businesses.

Linda Salmon reminded the Commission that this project does not need to be approved, and noted that having nothing at the site would be better than a polluting facility.  She noted that much of Brisbane will be submerged when global warming gets worse.  She urged everyone to take whatever steps are possible now to stop pollution and slow the global warming process.  Ms. Salmon said people in Brisbane have limited alternatives in terms of travel routes and that increased truck traffic will make conditions worse.


Jamie Dunn commented that the issue of traffic and access is critical for people in Brisbane.  She noted that events at the Cow Palace and Candlestick Park already produce noticeable increases in traffic.  She observed that the benefit from building the Tunnel Avenue Bridge will disappear if more trucks are on the road.


Robert Howard said he lives at the Northeast Ridge, and he reminded the Planning Commission that most people from the Northeast Ridge use Valley Drive to leave town in the morning.  He noted that increased truck traffic will lead to more congestion.  Mr. Howard noted that temperature inversion conditions tend to magnify noises in Crocker Park.  He questioned the validity and verification of the noise modeling studies.


Prem Lall reminded everyone that enormous multinational corporations like FedEx have much more clout than a small town like Brisbane.  He observed that DHL, a major competitor, recently closed its U.S. operations, and he cautioned that FedEx could do the same, leaving Brisbane in a worse situation in the future.

Jamie Dunn responded that Brisbane should not be intimidated by large corporations.  

Dan Johnson, applicant representative, clarified a number of points raised by members of the public.  First, he stated that there will only be 14 large trucks and 80 vans coming to and from the facility.  He noted that the emissions from the project will be less than continuing the existing warehouse use at the property.  He also reminded people that the City Council has not rejected this proposal, which is substantially different from the project presented last fall.  Mr. Johnson advised that FedEx is moving from South San Francisco because its existing facility is scheduled for demolition.  He pointed out that this project is much smaller than the prior proposal, has a better mix of vehicles, with fewer large trucks, and the hours of operation that are more compatible with school hours.

Chris Hart echoed the comments and concerns of previous speakers.  He said he was especially concerned about impacts on school children and the environment.  He noted that a freight forwarder will contribute to traffic and will not produce sales tax revenues.  He opposed the application.


Beth Grossman remarked that the proposed hours of operation mean trucks will be leaving and returning to the facility at the same time kids are going to and from school.


Gary Apotheker recommended not approving the proposal because of the hazards and risks it will pose.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


After a brief recess, Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting and allowed the applicant to clarify some additional issues.

Mr. Johnson noted that the applicant previously made a commitment to the City Council to contribute funds to the school district, and it would be up to the school district to decide how best to use such funds.  He expressed willingness to cooperate with the City in helping to maintain the trail in addition to landscaping the rear of the property.  He said the applicant would also be happy to participate in an emissions monitoring program for Crocker Park.

Commissioner Hunter asked what will be constructed on the South San Francisco site after the current facility is demolished.  Mr. Johnson responded that it will be an office building.


Steve Seymour, FedEx Express representative, noted that although the proposed facility will be larger than the one in South San Francisco, the extra space is needed to move trucks in and out more efficiently.


Mr. Johnson advised that the tax revenue projections were prepared by a consulting firm with expertise in that field.

Chairperson Maturo asked for more details about the number of truck trips, and applicant representatives responded with more specific information.  They distinguished between truck trips and vehicles driven by employees and customers visiting the facility.  Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the chart in the March 12 staff report comparing vehicle trips for this project compared to the original proposal.  He noted there will be more car trips, but fewer large trucks, so emissions will be reduced.

Chairperson Maturo said she understood that noise from the facility will primarily come from the fans on the roof and the ventilation system, but will be less than ambient noise.


Randy Waldeck advised that some noise will still be heard by nearby people, but the level of sound will be attenuated because of the distance, so it will cause little sleep disturbance.

Community Development Director Prince asked about the possibility of noise cancellation technology.  Mr. Waldeck said such a system would not be feasible at the facility.  He explained that headphones at the receiving site can mask or cancel noise, but little can be done to reduce the noise at the source. 


Mr. Waldeck said the kinds of maintenance going on at the facility could entail occasional use of air wrenches, but the noise level can be controlled to a large extent by keeping the doors closed.


In response to some of the issues raised by the public, Mr. Waldeck noted that noises in Crocker Park are probably because of old equipment and lack of maintenance.  He said the City has a noise ordinance that limits construction to certain daytime hours.  He stated that the computer modeling has been tested internationally and validated.


Commissioner Parker asked what times of day the ventilation fans would be running.  Mr. Seymour said exhaust fans will run when trucks are present, usually between about 7:45 a.m. and 8:30 a.m., and then again during late afternoon and early evening hours when trucks return.

Commissioner Hunter asked how employees inside the building will be protected from exhaust fumes.  Mr. Johnson said the system will bring in fresh air as well as ventilate.

Commissioner Hunter proposed continuing the matter to a future meeting.  He noted that members of the public have raised a number of concerns, and indicated he would appreciate having more time to consider the information presented.  He suggested taking brief comments from Commissioners before adjourning.


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to extend the meeting until 10:45 p.m.  The motion was unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hunter thanked the members of the community who attended the meeting and provided comments.  He said he was pleased the applicant would comply with the City’s green ordinance and take steps to mitigate the concerns of the community.  He noted that other positive aspects of the proposal include having the loading area inside the building, job creation, the bioswale and landscaped areas, and replacement of the old building with a more efficient use.  Commissioner Hunter expressed support for Commissioner Lentz’s idea about having an emissions monitoring system for Crocker Park to provide a better understanding of existing conditions. 


Commissioner Hunter indicated his main concern was noise, and he agreed with other speakers that Brisbane’s topography tends to make noise more noticeable and disturbing.  He said he also had concerns about traffic problems, an issue of special concern to Commissioner Munir.

Commissioner Hunter concluded by recognizing the applicant’s willingness to work with the City and provide a more efficient and less polluting facility that the existing building.  He recognized that people need FedEx, and he noted that FedEx has a good reputation for contributing to its communities.


Commissioner Parker remarked that it would be difficult to find a more responsible freight forwarding business than FedEx, and she commended the company for meeting California’s new emission standards before they take effect.  She said she liked the idea that trucks would be gone most of the day, and that the ventilation system will help remove exhaust when trucks are present.


Commissioner Parker observed that traffic, diesel emissions, and noise are already problems in Brisbane, and this facility will exacerbate those impacts.  She agreed with other Northeast Ridge residents that sounds from Crocker Park are often disturbing, especially at night.  She expressed concern that allowing another freight forwarding company in Brisbane in a site so close to a school would be a difficult public relations problem until more is done by all trucking businesses to reduce diesel emissions.  Commissioner Parker mentioned that studies done in Europe indicate that diesel fumes contribute to attention deficit disorders; she noted it will be difficult for students to learn effectively with this kind of added problem.  She said that her experience in the health field makes her aware that any increase in diesel emissions has a negative effect on human health.


Commissioner Lentz agreed with Commissioner Parker that allowing a freight forwarding facility would create a public relations dilemma, especially after the City Council rejected the previous proposal last fall.  He remarked that this proposed use and location are both problematic.  He said many people have cited concerns about air quality and truck traffic. 

Commissioner Lentz recognized that the site in Crocker Park was designed for a trucking business, and he pointed out that the proposed use is allowed under the General Plan and meets other City requirements.  In fact, he noted, the applicant is voluntarily doing more to contribute to local schools, improve the surrounding area, and replace an old and inefficient building with a more modern facility.


Commissioner Lentz stated that as a parent of a child with asthma, he personally would like to see non-trucking uses in Crocker Park, but the correct way to achieve that goal would be to change the General Plan.  He concluded by saying the City Council, not the Planning Commission, should probably be making the decision on this application.  He suggested that the Commission refer the matter to the City Council.


Community Development Director Prince suggested adjourning the meeting and taking some time to think through the issues raised in this application.  He advised that Commissioners may only abstain from a decision if they were absent from previous meetings and could not make an informed decision for that reason.  He said he could consult with the City Attorney about whether the entire Commission would be able to refrain from making a decision.


Commissioner Parker and Chairperson Maturo advised that they would be absent from the next meeting.  Commissioners discussed continuing the matter to the following meeting.


At 11:00 p.m., Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to extend the meeting until 11:15 p.m. 


Chairperson Maturo said she was grateful so many members of the public came to the meeting to express their concerns, but wished that more had addressed the specific features of this project compared to the original proposal.  She noted that this project will indeed contribute to traffic and diesel emissions, but so do passenger cars.  She expressed reservations about holding a business entity more responsible than individuals, and emphasized the need for balance.  She observed that most people use FedEx from time to time and benefit from its services.

Chairperson Maturo acknowledged that this project is an improvement over the existing warehouse use and the prior proposal.  She said she would like to see all Crocker Park businesses help maintain the trail and clean up the community.  She encouraged FedEx Express to take a leadership role in this regard.


Chairperson Maturo noted that as a resident of the Northeast Ridge, she has firsthand experience with the noise from Crocker Park businesses and freeway traffic.  She advocated adding conditions of approval to prevent disturbing noise at night.  She said she was also concerned about impacts on traffic and congestions. 

Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the April 9 meeting.  Commissioner Lentz advised that he might have a conflict with April 9 and would let staff know as soon as possible.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.
CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of February 5, 2009 Special Meeting


Referring to the second paragraph on Page 9, Commissioner Parker recommended inserting that she had suggested investigating wind and solar alternatives.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the February 5 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairperson Maturo announced that the Baylands Community Advisory Group meeting would be meeting on Tuesday, March 17, at the Community Center.

Chairperson Maturo again thanked the members of the public who attended.  Commissioner Hunter expressed his appreciation to staff for their patience.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of March 26, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

